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October 3rd, 2019


Meeting Minutes
 
Town Council Members Present:   Mayor Brenda Kozlowski- Presiding, Vaughn Rasband, Brent Broadhead, Mike Smith, and Darrel Nish.
Staff: Planner-Brian Preece, Clerk-Arlene Buehler, Public Works-Dave Hendricksen. 
Public: Bob Kowallis, Kimball Strickland, Corbin Gordon, Kody Potter, Jeannette Johnson, and Paul Berg.
Meeting called to order: 7:01 p.m. 

Pledge of Allegiance: Mike Smith
Opening Prayer: Brent Broadhead
Approval for Meeting Minutes for September 4th, 2019:  Mike Smith makes a motion at accept the minutes for the meeting minutes for September, 2019. Vaughn Rasband seconds the motion. Voting is unanimous and the minutes for September, 2019 are approved as written.
Financials for September 2019: Darrel Nish makes a motion to accept the financials for September 2019. Brent Broadhead seconds the motion. Voting is unanimous, the financials are approved for September 2019.
Public Comment: Kimball Strickland asks the council if there is any plan to try and slow down the traffic along 3000 south. He states that they fly past his house and down the road, he suggests speed bumps or another sheriff’s sign. The council states they are aware of the issue and will see what can be done but no speed bumps would be possible. Bob Kowallis asks the council if they know the set property tax rate from the county yet. The council states that they would adopt the final tax rate next month.
Request for Site Plan Application for Commercial Property Located at 2275 Wes 300 South Owned by Kimball Strickland – Brian Preece explains that this application was brought before the Planning Commission and was tabled because it did not meet the ordinance and requirements at that time. He also reminds the council that this was one of the properties that at the time of annexation was zoned commercial and also needs to be governed under the old ordinance standard that was agreed upon at that time. Mr. Strickland with the help of Brian Preece worked over many options and finally came up with this one hoping it would meet Mr. Strickland’s needs and the town ordinance requirements. The planning Commission then recommended approval with the following conditions. The building have the wood finish that is reflected in the example that Mr. Strickland provided, or at least on the front side of the building if not the entire building. There was one parking space indicated in the front that needed to be abandoned and then included in the landscaping plan, and the parking spaces in the back need to be on the diagonal rather than straight stalls. All parking must be asphalted prior to being issued a certificate of occupancy. The lighting needs to be shielded preventing the light from leaving the property. The last condition was to include a signage plan if he chose to have signs. Mr. Preece states this updated application appears to meet all of those conditions accept there is no sign plan, but if he chooses to have a sign he will need a permit to do so. In obtaining a permit will ensure that it meets requirements. Vaughn Rasband asks Mr. Strickland how the parking in the back will get accessed. Mr. Strickland states from either side, he should be able to drive around the building or circle the building. With no other questions from the council. Brent Broadhead makes a motion to approve the site plan with the conditions from the Planning Commission. Vaughn Rasband seconds the motion. Voting is unanimous. The site plan is approved.
Request for Final Approval for The Johnson Subdivision Application Located at 3226 South Probst Lane Owned by Henry Johnson – Brian Preece states that this application has made its way through the process with the Planning Commission and they recommended approval with a couple of conditions. A note to be placed on the plat stating the house needed to be built within 400 feet of either the existing fire hydrant or they would need to install another one to meet this requirement. They suggested that the engineer revisit the solution for the overflow water to avoid just pushing the water down the line to the next property owner. Residents felt that just a berm or swale would just redirect it rather than contain it or prevent it from running down the line. Brent Broadhead asks about the irrigation easement and would like it printed on the plat to avoid future confusion as to the access being there. Corbin Gordon states that he was made aware of these conditions and to clarify the changes that they have made to the plat since the Planning Commission meeting are as follows: the house on Lot 1 can remain on a convention septic system while the house on Lot 2 must have a higher functioning system. If Lot 2 is ever subdivided the house on Lot 1 will be required to upgrade the septic system to the higher functioning system. And when the building pad is established on Lot 2 a swale is to be added on the down slope side to collect the non-historic flow. Wes Johnson request they revise it to say collect and contain the non-historic flow. The last one was what Mr. Preece had stated about the house being built within 400 feet of a fire hydrant. With no further discussion or questions. Brent Broadhead makes a motion to approve the Johnson Subdivision application with the conditions mentioned. Vaughn Rasband seconds the motion. Voting is unanimous. The Johnson Subdivision is approved.
Request for Final Approval for The Chertudi Subdivision Application Located at 3058 South 3600 West Owned by Mikel and Nannette Chertudi – Brian Preece States that this one is a simple subdivision of one lot into two separate lots. It has met all of the requirements and the only correction that was requested by the Planning Commission was a typo error and that has been corrected. Both lots have enough frontage and required a second access from UDOT which they have received along with all the will serve letters required, the health department is requiring both lots to have the higher functioning septic systems. And with that he recommends approval of the subdivision application. With very little discussion the Mayor calls for a motion. Vaughn Rasband makes a motion to approve the Chertudi Subdivision application. Brent Broadhead seconds the motion. Voting is unanimous. The Chertudi Subdivision is approved.
Proposed Road Standard and Requirements for The Town of Charleston – Mayor Kozlowski states that she had a discussion with Wes Johnson about adopting a standard for Charleston to ensure that the town is protected and it also makes it easier when questions and projects arise within the town to have something like this to fall back on. Brian Preece states that years ago there was a general or APWA standard that the town adopted but over the years the documents and things have been misplaced and or forgotten so this is a great idea. Wes Johnson states that he suggests that we take Midway and Heber’s standards and revise them to be Charleston’s since they have ultimately done the hard work of creating their standard and made changes that they have seen necessary throughout their developing process. Wes also states that you can streamline the document and use it for the towns benefit. Discussion on the benefits and different ways the town can use this document to ensure that the roads within the town are done correctly and to a standard that is acceptable to the town. Wes Johnson provides the breakdown of the cost to do this document for the town and explains that the town will also be involved in customizing it so that it meets the town’s best interest before anything is finalized. Brian Preece states that the town will have to review certain items that may conflict with our ordinance and if we like what is in the standard we will have to change it in the ordinance to reflect the same standard. Wes Johnson also states that if we had had something like this in place the Winterton Farms problem would have never happened. Wes Johnson introduces Kody Potter and engineer that works for Horrocks Engineers and Wes has asked him to help out with Charleston while it is busy to ensure that Charleston’s issues are handled timely. Mayor Kozlowski states that the price that Wes Johnson has estimated for Horrocks Engineers to produce this standards and requirements book will include a number of copies of the book that we could provide to contractors or even require them to acquire a copy to make sure the development is done to our standard. After a lengthy discussion the Mayor asks for a motion. Vaughn Rasband makes a motion to approve or move forward with the proposed road standards and requirements for the town of Charleston. Darrel Nish seconds the motion. Voting goes as follows:
    
      Aye
                  Nay                  

Council Member - Brent Broadhead
            

       
        X




Council Member - Vaughn Rasband
        
        X



Council Member - Darrel Nish 
   
        X



Council Member - Mike Smith 
      
        X





Mayor - Brenda Kozlowski   

        
        X

Motion passes.

Sewer Discussion, Finding of Investigation of Possibilities – Mayor Kozlowski states that she has been in touch with the Mayor of Heber, Kelleen Potter and they have set up a meeting for Monday to discuss the sewer option to find out once and for all if they are willing to allow a line to be hooked up and run down hwy 189 for our commercial development. Mayor Kozlowski states that the Charter school is having issues with their system that they had installed and would like to hook into a sewer line now. If the town was to run sewer to the commercial area there are two different options that we could possibly go and she turns the time to Wes Johnson to explain the obstacles for each one. Wes states that if we go from the Charter school and go down 3000 south to Mike Peterson’s development (Weathervane station) then up 189 to Heber which would require pumping from the school to Weathervane, and the pump from Weathervane to the Heber line. Now someone might ask could we pressurize the line and gravity feed part of the way. It would require manholes every so many feet and the cost would be triple what it would cost to just pump the entire way. Vaughn Rasband asks didn’t the health department approve the system that the school is using and now is not working properly. Wes Johnson states he doesn’t work directly with the health department but he states they probably approved a system the process 10 mg per liter, not necessarily the one the school purchased and installed. The health department cannot require a certain name brand that they should use. They can recommend a specific system or one that is comparable to that standard but they cannot single source a system.  Brian Preece states that in the state law says somewhere,  that the governing jurisdiction may require anyone within 300 feet to hook up to the line, may require is the key words. He explains that a lot of the time when the entity would be putting in the line at their expense they would want to require and charge residents to offset the expense of putting it in and maintenance plus a monthly use fee. Wes provides a drawing with the options, and states we can continue to talk option one or option two, which would be to take advantage of UDOT widening 113 so Charleston could take advantage and put in a pressurized line saving some cost of running a line, but with option one the expense is going to be on the developer and the school if the town allows them to run the line. One of the obstacles with option two is we go down 113 and cross Tate Lane, if we ran a line this way it would have to cross Provo River and then be pumped to the appropriate stations. Wes states he has never had any luck with UDOT allowing anything hooked to the bridge. Especially since Provo River is such a pristine attraction, he just doesn’t think they would allow you to hook up a raw sewage pipe to the bridge. Mike Smith states that as soon as the toxic blooms start growing in deer creek the state water engineers are going to require Charleston to put in sewer lines. Wes Johnson agrees. Option two will be very expensive and rough estimate 2.5 million or option 1 which the town won’t really pay for anything the expense will be carried by the developer as previously stated. Wes reminds the council that the sewer will open the town up to options for more revenue rather than warehouses or storage units that without the sewer the developer is limited to. Vaughn Rasband states that he has heard comments that if you bring the sewer line that far then you have basically just sewer-ized the entire town. Wes Johnson states keep in mind, eventually is Charleston town going to have to go to sewer, yes! Do you require a larger line to be put in now if the town puts in this line or wait until the state requires it and then the town will have to bear the cost of upgrading the line? Mr. Johnson advises the council to go to the Heber council with a full board or council, not just one or two and ask them what their price is and see if you can come up with some sort of agreement.  After a lengthy discussion the Mayor states we need to move to the next item on the agenda.
Resolution No. # 2019-11 A Resolution to Create or Designate Special Tax Assessment Area No. 2019-1 (Winterton Farms Subdivision) of Charleston Town, Wasatch County, Utah, Described In The Notice of Intention Concerning The Special Tax Assessment Area Authorizing The Town Officials to Proceed to Make Improvements As Set Forth In The Notice of Intention to Create The Special Tax Assessment Area, As Amended Herein, and Related Matters – Mayor Kozlowski states that the protest time has lapsed and we have received two protest letters that total five parcels and after discussing it with the attorney there was not enough protests to warrant the discontinuation of the special assessment area. The Mayor asks the council if they want to continue with the special assessment area. Darrel Nish asks if the amount on the schedule listed that the property owners will be paying include interest or is it just the percentage at this point. Jeanette Johnson states that it is just the calculated percentage and interest will accrue if they choose to pay annually on their property tax assessment. Mike Smith states he wants to address some of the information in the letters so that it goes on record. The Town Council was never told that the home owners were 100 percent in agreement with the assessment area, we were only told that most of the people in attendance at the meeting were open to the possibility. The letter writers or owners were miss informed or told incorrect information. With no further comment the Mayor calls for a motion. Mike Smith makes a motion to approve the resolution np. 2019-11 a resolution to create or designate special tax assessment area no. 2019-1 (Winterton Farms Subdivision) of Charleston Town, Wasatch County, Utah, described in the notice of intention concerning the special tax assessment area and authorizing the town officials to proceed to make improvements as set forth in the notice of intention to create the special tax assessment area, as amended herein, and related matters. Vaughn Rasband seconds the motion. Voting goes as follows:
    
      Aye
                  Nay                  

Council Member - Brent Broadhead
             
        X




Council Member - Vaughn Rasband
        
        X



Council Member - Darrel Nish 
   
        X



Council Member - Mike Smith 
      
        X





Mayor - Brenda Kozlowski   

        
        X
Voting is unanimous and the resolution is approved and to be recorded within five days.

Resolution No. # 2019-12 A Resolution Requesting Admission to The Public Employees’ Retirement System – Mayor Kozlowski states that she has requested information from the State of Utah regarding the possibility of joining to offer our employees some sort of retirement to help us obtain a new full time public works employee to help Dave. This is the information that they sent and according to the representative we should qualify and Arlene had been working on sending in the qualification application and along with that we need this resolution requesting admittance. After little discussion the Mayor calls for a motion. Vaughn Rasband makes a motion to approve the resolution no. # 2019-12 a resolution requesting admission to the public employees’ retirement system. Mike Smith seconds the motion. Voting goes as follows:
    
      Aye
                  Nay                  

Council Member - Brent Broadhead
             
        X




Council Member - Vaughn Rasband
        
        X



Council Member - Darrel Nish 
   
        X



Council Member - Mike Smith 
      
        X





Mayor - Brenda Kozlowski   

        
        X
Voting is unanimous the resolution is passed.

Staff Reports: Mayor Kozlowski- states the school came in and introduced the new principal and discussed the back up of traffic around the school. We are trying to solve the issue between the town and school before looking at other options. Discussion about options. It is suggested to have a talk with the school in Daniel, they have a great system for pick up and drop off. Mayor asks one of the council members to attend the Mag meeting on Oct 8th, she is not able to attend. Darrel Nish volunteers. Mayor states that after the last meeting she wanted to announce in case people had not yet heard but Dave Hendricksen will be going to part time and we will be hiring someone to learn the job and Dave will continue to keep the cemetery. Mayor asks the entertainment committee when they plan to have the Christmas party this year. The first Monday of December is agreed. It is then suggested that the employee appreciation dinner be cancelled. Most members feel that it is an expense that is felt is unnecessary. Brent Broadhead- nothing. Mike Smith reports that the general plan meeting he has to miss because of an illness and will re-schedule. He has nothing to report as the animal control. Vaughn Rasband – asks about the next step for the Houston situation. Arlene will check with the town attorney and report his advice. Darrel Nish – Nothing. Arlene – she is very busy with all of the issues or projects going on. Kody Potter updates the council on the progress of Winterton Farms road engineering and evaluation for the re-build project. Brian Preece- asks the Mayor about the Heber light and Power resolution or standards that we were supposed to adopt, and we don’t have a current standard for these private streets so maybe we should include it. 
Darrel Nish makes a motion to adjourn. Mike Smith seconds the motion. Voting is unanimous.

Meeting adjourned at 9:45 p.m. 
Submitted by Arlene Buehler – Clerk\Recorder
_________________________


